

# Northern Illinois University

# 2024 New Hire

## ETHICS,

## HARASSMENT AND DISCRIMINATION PREVENTION, AND SEXUAL MISCONDUCT AWARENESS TRAINING

This training course has been developed in accordance with the requirements of the *State Officials and Employees Ethics Act, "Ethics Act,"* (5 ILCS 430/5-10), and the *Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act,* "Clery Act," (20 U.S.C. § 1092). It has been developed for this purpose under the direction of the Board of Trustees of Northern Illinois University.

All parts of this training – Ethics, Harassment and Discrimination Prevention, and Sexual Misconduct Awareness – must be completed.

Please read this training in its entirety and certify completion at the link provided.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction to the Ethics Act Trainings	4
University Ethics and Compliance Office	5
Executive Ethics Commission (EEC)	5
Office of Executive Inspector General (OEIG)	6
Part 1: Ethics Training	6
Gift Ban [5 ILCS 430/10]	6
Corrective Action if a Gift from a Prohibited Source is Unintentionally Accepted .	8
Personnel Policies [5 ILCS 430/5-5]	9
Truthful Oral and Written Statements	9
Prohibited Political Activity [5 ILCS 430/5-15]	10
Public Service Announcements [5 ILCS 430/5-20]	12
Rights and Responsibilities in Investigations	13
Whistleblower Protection [5 ILCS 430/15]	13
Protected Activities [5 ILCS 430/15-10]	13
Retaliation [5 ILCS 430/15-5]	13
Reporting Violations of the <i>Ethics Act</i> , Rule, Regulation, or Policy	15
Official Misconduct [720 ILCS 5/33-3]	15
Revolving Door Prohibition [5 ILCS 430/5-45]	16
Statement of Economic Interests [5 ILCS 420]	17
Procurement Communications Reporting [30 ILCS 500/50-39]	18
Penalties within the <i>Ethics Act</i> [5 ILCS 430/50]	18
Part 2: Harassment and Discrimination Prevention Training	19
Harassment and Discrimination	19
Harassment Defined [775 ILCS 5/2-101]	20
Sexual Harassment 5 ILCS 430/5-65(b)	21
Types of Sexual Harassment	22
Unlawful Discrimination	23
Reporting Sexual Harassment, Harassment, and/or Discrimination	25

Whistleblower Protection	27
Retaliation	27
Penalties	28
Part 3: Sexual Misconduct Awareness	29
Consent	29
Prohibited Conduct	30
Domestic Violence	30
Dating Violence	30
Sexual Assault	31
Stalking	31
Gender Harassment	32
Sexual Harassment	32
Responsible Employee Reporting Obligations	33
Reporting Sexual Misconduct	34
Reporting as a Responsible Employee	34
Reporting as a Victim	35
University Procedures for Sexual Misconduct Complaints	36
Confidentiality	36
Confidential Resources	37
Retaliation	37
Active Bystander Intervention	38
The Three D's of Active Bystander	38
Safety Strategies	39
Thank You for Your Completion!	41

## **Introduction to the Ethics Act Trainings**

The *State Officials and Employees Ethics Act* (5 ILCS 430/5-10) (*Ethics Act*) requires university employees to complete, at least annually, two trainings: 1) an ethics training; and 2) a harassment and discrimination prevention training program, conducted by their university. It also requires that new employees complete these trainings within 30 days of the commencement of employment or appointment. This training program is intended to allow you to meet your obligation to comply with those requirements.

You will be notified by the university each calendar year when you are required to complete *Ethics Act* trainings. Training typically occurs in October of each year. Employees are defined as individuals who receive a paycheck from the university as well as members of the Board of Trustees. Employees who do not complete the trainings as directed may be subject to disciplinary action and those who fail to do so in compliance with the law may face administrative fines by the Illinois Executive Ethics Commission (EEC).

Ethics play a central role in business and social settings alike, so it is important to understand and demonstrate the highest ethical standards. As employees of the State of Illinois and its public universities, we share the responsibility to maintain the highest ethical standards to effectively and honestly serve our students and the citizens of Illinois. Understanding our ethical obligations helps us to avoid the risk of misconduct and the appearance of impropriety.

#### **Training Requirements**

- New Employees: If you are a newly hired employee, trainings required by the *Ethics Act* must be completed within 30 days of the commencement of employment by law.
   During the first year of employment, employees must complete the *Ethics Act* Orientation, in addition to satisfying the annual *Ethics Act* training requirements.
- Permanent Employees and Appointees (faculty, staff, etc.): Permanent employees and appointees must complete an interactive, online course annually during a designated window. The university Ethics Officer will inform you of the required completion dates. The version of training used for undergraduate student workers, extra help, and medical residents is not a substitute for the interactive online training provided to permanent employees and appointees.

The Office of Executive Inspector General for the Agencies of the Illinois Governor (OEIG) establishes the hours and training frequency and provides standards to guide the development of the ethics training program. Ethics training is overseen by the OEIG and the EEC in consultation with the Office of the Attorney General. Harassment and discrimination prevention training is overseen by the OEIG and EEC.

## **University Ethics and Compliance Office**

Each university and state agency has an Ethics Officer who serves as the liaison between the institution, the appropriate Inspector General and the EEC.

Some responsibilities of the university Ethics Officer include: developing and/or administering annual *Ethics Act* trainings; reviewing the Statement and Supplemental Statement of Economic Interests forms for officers and certain other employees; and providing guidance on interpretation and implementation of the *Ethics Act*. Interpretation of the *Ethics Act* is based on court decisions, Attorney General opinions, and the findings and opinions of the EEC. University Ethics Officer work products are exempt from production in response to *Freedom of Information Act* (FOIA) (<u>5 ILCS 140/7</u>) requests.

The Ethics and Compliance Office reports to the President of the University. The Ethics and Compliance Office is located on the second floor of Health Services on NIU's main campus. If you call the office (815-753-5560), you will speak with an Ethics and Compliance Office staff member who can assist or direct you to the appropriate campus unit.

For more information on the Ethics and Compliance Office, training, and other processes, please visit: <u>www.niu.edu/ethics-compliance</u>.

Sarah Garner, Ethics and Compliance Officer 815-753-5560 <u>NIUEthicsOfficer@niu.edu</u>

Karen Smith, Ethics Training Administrator, HRS 815-753-9192 <u>EthicsTraining@niu.edu</u>

## **Executive Ethics Commission (EEC)**

The EEC is an independent nine-person commission whose members are appointed by the Governor (5), Attorney General (1), Secretary of State (1), Treasurer (1) and Comptroller (1). The EEC's jurisdiction extends to employees of the executive branch, traditional state agencies and boards, as well as state universities and the regional transit boards.

The EEC has a number of responsibilities including conducting hearings and issuing determinations related to the *Ethics Act*, promulgating rules governing the performance of its duties and the exercise of its powers and governing investigations of the Executive Inspectors General, appointing special Executive Inspectors General, providing administrative support services for each independent chief procurement officer, and overseeing training for state employees under its jurisdiction.

The EEC is also responsible for the redaction and discretionary and mandatory publication of OEIG and other Executive Inspectors Generals' summary reports, which are an invaluable tool in promoting transparency and deterring future employee misconduct.

For additional information about the EEC or its decisions and procedures, visit its website at <a href="https://www2.illinois.gov/eec/Pages/default.aspx">https://www2.illinois.gov/eec/Pages/default.aspx</a>.

## **Office of Executive Inspector General (OEIG)**

For university employees, which includes board members, the OEIG serves as the Executive Inspector General. This position is appointed by the Governor of the State of Illinois for a term of five years.

The OEIG is an independent state agency. Its primary function is to investigate fraud, waste, abuse, and violations of the *Ethics Act* and other laws, rules, and policies of governmental entities. The OEIG investigates allegations of misconduct by employees, appointees, and elected officials, and those doing business with entities under its jurisdiction, including traditional state agencies and boards, as well as state universities and the regional transit boards. The OEIG also oversees Ethics Act-mandated trainings, conducts revolving door determinations, and investigates allegations of hiring improprieties.

In addition, the OEIG has a Division of Hiring & Employment Monitoring (HEM), which conducts compliance-based reviews of employment procedures and hiring decisions to ensure that they are lawful, merit-based and/or justifiable.

For additional information about the OEIG or its investigative process and procedures, visit the <u>OEIG website</u>.

# Part 1: Ethics Training

## Gift Ban [5 ILCS 430/10]

The gift ban section of the *Ethics Act* is highly relevant in a university environment. As a result of the university's diverse mission, employees at all levels, including appointees, may be presented with gifts (e.g., gratuity, discount, entertainment, hospitality, loan, forbearance, item having monetary value, honoraria related to employment or position, etc.) from a prohibited source.

Current vendors, along with their spouses and immediate family members living with the vendor, as well as those who do business or seek to do business with the university, are prohibited sources. Further, those seeking official action or who have interests that may be substantially affected by the performance or non-performance of the official duties of a university employee or the university are considered prohibited sources.

Under the *Ethics Act* gift ban, university employees are generally prohibited from intentionally accepting or soliciting gifts from prohibited sources. You, as well as any member of your immediate family living with you, must abide by the gift ban when offered a gift from a prohibited source. Gifts are defined in the law as any gratuity, discount, entertainment, hospitality, loan, forbearance, or other tangible or intangible item having monetary value including, but not limited to, cash, food and drink, and honoraria for speaking engagements related to or attributable to government employment or the official position of an employee, member or officer.

Some of the commonly occurring exceptions to this ban are as follows:

- You pay market value for the gift.
- The offering is of educational materials and missions and is all of the following: classified as one that has a close connection to your employment, predominately benefits the public, furthers the university's mission, and is approved in advance of acceptance by the Executive Director of the EEC or a delegate. For the University of Illinois System, Illinois State University, Northern Illinois University, and the Southern Illinois University System, this authority has been delegated to the university Ethics Officer.
- The gift is from a relative.
- The offering is provided on the basis of personal friendship, not in expectation of an official act.
- The gifts are from another university employee or an employee of another governmental entity.
- Bequests, inheritances, and other transfers at death.

There are additional exceptions in the Ethics Act (5 ILCS 430/10-15), but the most frequently occurring exceptions are detailed above.

<u>Illinois Executive Order 15-09</u> (EO 15-09) further restricts gift acceptance by state and public university employees, prohibiting the solicitation or acceptance of any gift from a prohibited source unless one of the above exceptions is met.

Per EO 15-09, food and beverage provided by a prohibited source may only be accepted when provided as a de minimis meal or refreshment at a business meeting or reception attended by the employee in the course of their official duties. De minimis can be best defined as trivial or insignificant.

Please note, the restrictions identified in EO 15-09 do not apply to students in positions that are exclusive to enrolled students, such as graduate assistants, medical residents, teaching assistants, and undergraduate student workers. They may still accept gifts meeting the <u>Ethics</u> <u>Act exceptions 5 ILCS 430/10-15</u>, in addition to smaller items from a prohibited source totaling less than \$100 per calendar year, and meals not exceeding \$75 in value per calendar day.

Any gift offered in an effort to influence the official actions of an employee, even if it is permissible by an exception to the gift ban provisions, is inappropriate and possibly illegal and must not be accepted. Call your university Ethics Officer if you have any questions or concerns regarding a gift.

# Corrective Action if a Gift from a Prohibited Source is Unintentionally Accepted

If you unintentionally accept a gift from a prohibited source, you do not violate the law if you promptly do any of the following:

- Return the gift to the giver.
- Donate the gift to an appropriate 501(c)3 charitable organization.
- Make a contribution equal to the market value of the gift to an appropriate 501(c)3 charitable organization.

#### Knowledge Check

Throughout the year, various societies and organizations host conferences that many university employees attend for continuing education and to learn about new and important advances in their fields of study. At these conferences, there is often swag provided to attendees as part of their registration fees. Examples of items that may be included are bags, binders, pens, notepads, and water bottles.

Similarly, there are often vendor exhibits conference attendees can visit to learn more about companies and their offerings. Trinkets are also available to all attendees.

# Are employees attending this conference able to accept the trinkets from the vendor displays?

- A. Yes, employees may accept trinket items that are available to all attendees.
- B. No, employees may not accept gifts of any sort.

#### The correct answer is A, Yes.

Explanation of the Answer: Employees attending the conference, along with the other attendees, constitute a general population. One of the exceptions to the gift ban allows for the acceptance of gifts (opportunities, benefits, and services) that are provided on the same conditions as for the general public. Therefore, if the items are available to anyone who visits the vendor expo, they are permissible.

## Personnel Policies [5 ILCS 430/5-5]

As a university employee, you are required by law to periodically submit time sheets documenting the time spent each day on official business to the nearest quarter hour. Your department can assist you in explaining the standard practice within your unit. Falsification may be considered fraud and/or theft of resources punishable by discipline up to and including termination.

#### **Knowledge Check**

A university employee began arriving and leaving work thirty minutes early each day. However, there was no formal flexible work arrangement in place or approved by management. As a result, the employee would wait to clock into work each day until their scheduled start time and then had their co-worker clock them out each evening.

#### Is this timekeeping arrangement a violation of university timekeeping policies?

- A. Yes, this is a violation because timekeeping should be kept accurately to the nearest quarter of an hour, and employees are responsible for clocking themselves in and out of work.
- B. No, this is not a violation because the employee is working their scheduled number of hours each day.

#### The correct answer is A, Yes.

Explanation of the Answer: As a university employee, you are required by law to periodically submit time sheets documenting the time spent each day on official business to the nearest quarter hour. Employees are responsible for accurately depicting the time worked, which includes clocking out for any time spent away from their university responsibilities during the workday. Employees are also responsible for their own timekeeping.

Northern Illinois University time reporting policies can be found at:

 <u>https://www.niu.edu/policies/policy-</u> <u>documents/ethics and accountability in the workplace policy05142021.pdf</u>

As you will read in the next section, employees are expected to be honest and truthful in all communications, whether oral or written. This includes, but is not limited to, documents such as timecards, records, reports, and email communications.

## **Truthful Oral and Written Statements**

As a university employee, you must be honest in all communications, regardless of whether they are oral or written. This includes, but is not limited to, all work products, documents, conversations, and electronic communications. To avoid violating any law, rule, or policy, or intentionally committing fraud, be sure to fully review and complete your documents. Knowingly providing false, inaccurate, or incomplete information is punishable up to and including termination of employment.

## Prohibited Political Activity [5 ILCS 430/5-15]

The *Ethics Act* goes into significant detail regarding specific political activities that are prohibited. The basic definition of prohibited political activity includes activities in support of or in connection with any campaign for elective office or any political organization, or those activities that are either in support of or in opposition to a referendum question.

University employees may not intentionally perform any prohibited political activity during any compensated time other than vacation, personal, or compensatory time off and they may not intentionally misappropriate any state property or resources (including university property or resources) by engaging in any prohibited political activity for the benefit of any campaign for elective office or any political organization or referendum question.

Prohibited political activity includes, but is not limited to, soliciting campaign contributions or votes, assisting at the polls, circulating petitions, and hosting rallies for candidates for elective office. Though these activities are not allowable during compensated time, they are permissible if you are outside of that time and are not using university property or resources, such as, but not limited to, telephones, vehicles, tools, copiers, fax machines, email accounts, and computers.

Additionally, to avoid any misconception of personal views in any way representing the university's position, employees should avoid attending political events in a university-issued uniform.

You may be involved in these types of political activities during your typical work hours if you use vacation, personal, or compensatory time off to perform the activity and do not intentionally misappropriate any state property or resources.

Examples of prohibited activities range from things as simple as placing a campaign contribution jar on an office desk for a candidate's fund, to actively soliciting votes for a candidate, or a political party, while on work time, or using university email to distribute campaign materials or solicit campaign contributions. Additionally, the *Ethics Act* states it is illegal for any supervisor to intentionally misappropriate the services of any university employee by requiring that employee to perform any prohibited political activity as part of their job duties, as a condition of their employment, or during any time off that is compensated by the university (such as vacation, personal, or compensatory time off).

#### Knowledge Check

A university employee who is also a member of the local city council was invited to speak to a class regarding work as a city council member. The employee will explain the type of work conducted by city council members but will not discuss their candidacy or election.

# Would it be considered prohibited political activity for a city council member, who is also a university employee, to speak to a university class regarding their work as a council member?

- A. Yes, since the speaking engagement is political in nature, it would be a violation.
- B. Yes, university employees are prohibited from any involvement in political groups or organizations.
- C. No, this activity is not prohibited political activity as defined in the *Ethics Act*.

#### The correct answer is C, No.

Explanation of the Answer: This engagement is not prohibited political activity as defined in the law. Quite simply, prohibited political activity would need to involve a candidate for elective office or campaign-related activity. A council member educating students on their role and responsibilities does not fall within this definition. The employee, speaking independent of their university work, would need to be sure no university resources, including technology, are used to conduct the presentation. The employee/council member should also be using personal time to meet with the class.

**Prohibited Offer or Promise:** You or a candidate for executive or legislative branch office may not promise anything of value related to university business or state government in consideration for a contribution to a political committee, political party or other entity that has as one of its purposes, the financial support of a candidate for elective office. If you are offered anything of value for your engaging in prohibited activity, such offer must be reported to the university Ethics Officer or the OEIG.

• What is "anything of value related to university business"?

Examples of this include job positions or appointments at the university, promotions, salary increases, the award of a contract, title changes, increased paid time off, or other employment benefits.

**Contributions on University Property:** Political campaign contributions may not be intentionally solicited, accepted, offered or made on state or university property by public officials, state or university employees, candidates for elective office, lobbyists, or officers, employees or agents of any political organization.

#### • What is "state or university property"?

Any building or portion of a building owned or exclusively leased by the State of Illinois or the university. This includes an office of the state or university within a privately owned office building.

#### • What is NOT "state or university property"?

Any portion of a building that is rented or leased from the state or university by a private person or entity is not state or university property. For example, a privately owned restaurant within a state/university building or a private party being held in a part of a state/university building that the private person has rented for the evening would not be considered state or university property.

An inadvertent solicitation, acceptance, offer, or making of a contribution is not a violation if reasonable and timely action is taken to return the contribution to its source.

#### Knowledge Check

Student workers are making calls on behalf of the Alumni Association to solicit donations for an ongoing university campaign. The campaign is seeking to raise funds to establish a center for a religious organization on campus.

# Would the contribution of funds via campaign-calling on university property be considered prohibited political contribution on state property?

- A. Yes, any solicitation of campaign funds on university property, regardless of political affiliation, is a violation of the *Ethics Act*.
- B. No, universities and university employees are not restricted by the *Ethics Act* from nonprohibited political activities fundraising for the benefit of their university. Only campaigns classified as political, such as those where there is an active candidate for elective office, are prohibited by the *Ethics Act*.

#### The correct answer is B, No.

Explanation of the Answer: University fundraising campaigns are not governed by the prohibited political activities or political contribution on state property provisions of the Ethics Act. This would include charitable fund drives, Alumni Association fundraising and other gift campaigns.

## Public Service Announcements [5 ILCS 430/5-20]

The *Ethics Act* discusses public service announcements as they relate to certain officials and members of the General Assembly. Universities receive state funding and as such, are prohibited from using the proper name, image, or voice of any executive branch constitutional officer or member of the General Assembly in any advertisements, broadcasts aired on radio or © Copyright 2024 – the Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois television, printed in a newspaper or magazine or on a bulletin board or electronic message board. Additionally, executive branch constitutional officers or members of the General Assembly may not appear, by name or image, in any promotional items, such as bumper stickers, lapel pins, buttons, magnets, stickers, or other similar materials, that are not in furtherance of the person's official duties, if any portion of the advertising is paid for using state funding.

## **Rights and Responsibilities in Investigations**

University employees who become involved in an investigation conducted by the OEIG have both rights and responsibilities.

As a university employee, you have an obligation to cooperate in OEIG investigations. You must participate in interviews as requested, tell the truth, and not withhold information. Failure to cooperate includes, but is not limited to, intentional omissions and knowing false statements, and is grounds for disciplinary action, including dismissal.

You can find rules governing OEIG investigations on the OEIG's website .

## Whistleblower Protection [5 ILCS 430/15]

The *Ethics Act*, the *Whistleblower Act* (740 ILCS 174), Executive Order 16-04 and university policy, protect employees who, in good faith, report or threaten to report an act or omission they believe to be a violation of law, policy, or procedure.

## Protected Activities [5 ILCS 430/15-10]

The university or an employee of the university cannot retaliate against you for engaging in any of the following protected activities:

- Disclosing or threatening to disclose to a supervisor or a public body, any practice, activity, or policy of a state or university employee or state agency or university that the employee reasonably believes is in violation of a law, rule, or regulation.
- Providing information to or testifying before a public body about any violation of the law, rule, or regulation, by any officer, member of the General Assembly, university or state employee, state agency, or the university.
- Assisting or participating in a proceeding to enforce the *Ethics Act*.

## Retaliation [5 ILCS 430/15-5]

Under the *Ethics Act*, retaliatory action is defined as reprimand, discharge, suspension, demotion, or denial of promotion or transfer, or change in the terms or conditions of employment of any state employee, which is taken in retaliation for involvement in a protected activity. It is not retaliation if the employer can demonstrate, by clear and convincing evidence, the same personnel action would have been taken even in the absence of the protected activity.

Any employee experiencing retaliation should report to their supervisor, university Ethics Officer, or can report to the OEIG.

Under the *Ethics Act*, any employee who commits retaliation in violation of the *Ethics Act* may be subject to discipline or discharge.

Under the *Whistleblower Act* (740 ILCS 174/20), it is generally unlawful for any employer to retaliate or threaten retaliation for an employee's disclosure of information to a government or law enforcement agency if the employee has reasonable cause to believe that the information discloses a violation of a state or federal law, rule, or regulation.

If an employer retaliates against an employee in violation of these laws, the employee may bring a civil action against the employer that may result in:

- reinstatement of employment and seniority rights;
- back pay, with interest; and,
- compensation for any damages including litigation costs, expert witness fees, and reasonable attorney's fees.

#### **Knowledge Check**

A university lab employee noted some discrepancies in testing results being included in reports to an outside funding agency that are required to be reported and brought them to the attention of their supervisor. The supervisor indicated they would provide an updated report to the funding agency. When the report was issued, it did not include the updated details the supervisor and lab employee had discussed. Concerned, the lab employee approached the supervisor and was told the updates would be provided in the next meeting with the outside funding organization. Subsequent to that conversation, the supervisor uninvited the lab employee to an upcoming meeting that was critical to continuing the lab testing project, which they had always participated in prior to the report.

# Could the removal of the lab employee from a project-critical meeting they regularly participated in, following their participation in a protected activity be considered retaliation?

- A. Yes, this may be considered retaliation.
- B. No, this would not be considered retaliation.

#### The correct answer is A, Yes.

Explanation of the Answer: This situation may be considered retaliation because there was a protected activity (reporting the concerns to a supervisor) and then there was an action taken that may have changed the employee's ability to conduct their work responsibilities. The lab employee should contact their university Ethics Officer to initiate a retaliation review. The university Ethics Officer will put together a timeline of events and gather information to

determine whether or not retaliation took place. The employee could also refer the matter to the OEIG.

# **Reporting Violations of the** *Ethics Act*, Rule, Regulation, or **Policy**

If you witness misconduct or have evidence of it, you should report it to the proper authorities.

To report a non-emergency violation of law, rule, or regulation, you should contact the OEIG via:

- the <u>OEIG website</u>,
- its toll-free hotline at 866- 814-1113,
- a telecommunications device for the deaf at 888-261-2734, or
- mailing a completed complaint form to: Office of Executive Inspector General for the Agencies of the Illinois Governor, Attention Complaint Division, 69 West Washington Street, Suite 3400, Chicago, Illinois 60602.

You may report alleged violations to the OEIG anonymously.

In the event of an emergency, such as those involving the illegal possession or use of a weapon, you should contact the police.

## Official Misconduct [720 ILCS 5/33-3]

The Illinois *Criminal Code of 2012* indicates that any public officer or employee commits misconduct when, in their official capacity, they:

- Intentionally or recklessly fail to perform a mandatory duty as required by law; or
- Knowingly perform an act which the employee knows to be forbidden by law to perform; or
- Intentionally perform an act in excess of the employee's lawful authority with intent to obtain a personal advantage for themself or another; or
- Knowingly accept or purposefully solicit a fee or reward for the performance of any act which the employee knows is unauthorized by law.

Any employee or public officer convicted of violating any provision of the Illinois *Criminal Code* outlined in the paragraph above commits a Class 3 felony.

If anyone attempts to improperly influence your official actions as a state public university employee (e.g., bribery or solicitation misconduct), especially if there is an attempt to have you or another employee act in a manner that is unlawful or is in violation of university policies, it is your responsibility to immediately report this matter to the appropriate authorities. Bribery is when a benefit, property or personal advantage is promised or offered with an intent to influence the performance or job-related decisions of an employee. Solicitation misconduct is when an employee solicits or receives contributions from a person engaged in a business or activity over which the employee has regulatory or licensing authority. In certain instances, failure to report a violation, can place an employee in violation of the law as well. Specifically, bribes must be reported to the Illinois State Police, and failure to report may result in possible criminal charges.

## **Revolving Door Prohibition [5 ILCS 430/5-45]**

The revolving door provisions apply to all employees but generally impact a small number of university employees annually. Under the *Ethics Act*, if during the year preceding departure of state/university employment, the employee participated personally and substantially in awarding of contracts or change orders to vendors with a cumulative value totaling \$25,000 or more, or the fiscal administration of such contracts, the employee, spouse, or any immediate family member living with the employee, is prohibited from accepting non-state employment from that vendor for a one-year period immediately following termination of state/university employment.

By law, there are two groups of employees primarily subject to these restrictions.

- The President and members of the Board of Trustees (referred to as H-list parties).
- Employees in positions the university has identified as having the authority to
  participate personally and substantially in contracting decisions, or the fiscal
  administration of contracts (referred to as C-list employees). If you are a C-list
  employee, you will be/would have been notified of this status by your university Ethics
  Officer and you will/would have confirmed, in writing, your receipt of the notification.

H-list parties are prohibited from accepting employment or receiving compensation or fees for services from certain individuals or entities for a full year after ending their university position. This restriction is in place regardless of whether the H list party was involved in the contract decision or not.

C-list employees must go through a determination process with the OEIG before accepting the employment offer. More information regarding the determination process, decisions, appeal options, and forms for submitting notification to the OEIG regarding a non-state/university employment offer may be found at the <u>OEIG website</u>. OEIG determinations may be appealed to the EEC within 10 calendar days by the person subject to the determination or the Attorney General. OEIG determinations are not considered final until the EEC has made a determination or the 10-day window to appeal the OEIG's determination has expired.

If an employee accepts non-state employment in violation of the revolving door prohibitions, they may commit a Class A misdemeanor and be subject to significant fines up to 3 times the total annual compensation that would have been obtained in violation of these provisions. C-list employees may also face an additional fine of up to \$5,000 issued by the EEC if they fail to

notify the OEIG of their job offer before accepting it.

#### Knowledge Check

A C-list employee was found to have violated the revolving door provisions of the *Ethics Act* by accepting a position that the OEIG would have restricted them from taking.

#### What is the fine the former employee can receive for their violation?

- A. The employee can be fined the annual amount of their former salary.
- B. The employee can be fined the annual amount of their current salary.
- C. The employee can be fined up to three times the amount of their current salary.

The correct answer is C, the employee can be fined up to three times the amount of their current salary.

Explanation of the Answer: The law states the EEC may levy an administrative fine of up to three times the total annual compensation that would have been obtained in violation of <u>Section 5-45</u> for accepting a restricted job.

## **Statement of Economic Interests [5 ILCS 420]**

The Statement of Economic Interests form is a disclosure required by the Illinois *Governmental Ethics Act* to be filed with the Office of the Secretary of State. A select population of University employees is required to submit this form by May 1st annually. In 2020, the filing process moved online. Those individuals required to file are notified early each spring.

The Illinois *Governmental Ethics Act* identifies certain categories of individuals who are required to file a Statement of Economic Interests form (Statement), including but not limited to: members of the Board of Trustees; deans, directors, and department heads; persons who have supervisory authority over, or direct responsibility for the formulation of contracts; persons who supervise 20 or more university employees; and employees who have responsibility with respect to the procurement of goods and services.

The *Ethics Act* requires that university Ethics Officers review certain employee Statements prior to submitting them to the Secretary of State for filing and this is managed through the online filing process. For more detail, please contact your university Ethics Officer. You may also refer to Section 4A-101 of the Illinois *Governmental Ethics Act*.

Illinois Executive Order 15-09 also requires this population to file a Supplemental Statement of Economic Interests form online with the EEC. The Supplemental Statement does NOT require university Ethics Officer review and is due May 1st annually. The Supplemental Statement of Economic Interests should be filed with the EEC and not the Secretary of State.

## Procurement Communications Reporting [30 ILCS 500/50-39]

Illinois procurement laws require university employees to follow specific processes and requirements to protect the integrity of the procurement process.

To provide greater transparency in state procurement matters, university employees who are personally and substantially involved in communications related to a purchasing decision that could materially impact the outcome of an active procurement matter, may have an obligation to document that communication in the web-based Procurement Communications Reporting System (PCRS).

There are some exceptions that do not require documentation in the PCRS system, including, but not limited to, any communication held in or posted to a public forum including posting on the Illinois Procurement Bulletin, communications that are privileged, protected, or confidential by law, or are about general procedural steps. For more information on the reporting process, please contact your university Ethics Officer.

Any university employee who suspects collusion or other anticompetitive practice among any bidders, offerors, contractors, or employees of the state, must notify the Attorney General, the OEIG, and the Chief Procurement Officer. Additionally, any chief procurement officer, state purchasing officer, designee, or executive officer who willfully compromises the fairness or integrity of the procurement or contract process may be subject to immediate dismissal and possible criminal prosecution.

State employees, including public university employees, cannot be involved in the negotiation of contracts with any firm, partnership, association or corporation where the state employee currently has a contract for future employment or is contracting or negotiating their own future employment.

## Penalties within the Ethics Act [5 ILCS 430/50]

Employees who violate the *Ethics Act* may be penalized both internally and externally. Within the university, penalties may include administrative action up to and including termination of employment. Externally, the EEC may levy administrative fines of up to \$5,000 for certain violations of the *Ethics Act* and criminal or illegal acts, such as bribery or official misconduct, may result in criminal prosecution.

# Part 2: Harassment and Discrimination Prevention Training

## **Harassment and Discrimination**

The *Ethics Act* states all persons have a right to work in an environment free from sexual harassment. Additionally, all employees and appointees are prohibited from sexually harassing any person, regardless of their employment relationship or lack thereof.

The <u>Illinois Human Rights Act (775 ILCS 5)</u> as well as other laws and university policies prohibit harassment and discrimination on the basis of someone's actual or perceived membership in one or more of the following protected classes (as defined by the *Illinois Human Rights Act*):

Marital Status: The legal status of being married, single, separated, divorced, or widowed.

Sex: The status of being male or female.

**Sexual Orientation:** The actual/perceived heterosexuality, homosexuality, bisexuality, or gender-related identity, whether traditionally associated with the person's designated sex at birth or not.

**National Origin:** The place in which a person or one of his or her ancestors was born.

**Order of Protection Status:** A person protected under an order of protection issued pursuant to certain statutes, or an order of protection issued by a court of another state.

**Citizenship Status:** The status of being: (1) a born U.S. citizen; (2) a naturalized U.S. citizen; (3) a U.S. national; or (4) a person born outside the U.S. and not a U.S. citizen who is lawfully present and who is protected from discrimination under a federal law.

**Age:** The chronological age of a person who is at least 40 years old. In the case of training and apprenticeship programs, age means a person who is 18 but not yet 40 years old.

**Pregnancy:** Pregnancy, childbirth, or medical or common conditions related to pregnancy or childbirth.

**Disability:** A determinable physical or mental characteristic of a person, including one that necessitates the person's use of a guide, hearing or support dog, the history of such characteristic, or the perception of such characteristic by the person complained against, which may result from disease, injury, congenital condition of birth or functional disorder and which characteristic is unrelated to the person's ability to perform the duties of a particular job or position. This also includes

unlawful discrimination against an individual because of the individual's association with a person with a disability.

**Religion:** All aspects of religious observance and practice, as well as belief, unless an employer demonstrates that he or she is unable to reasonably accommodate an employee's or prospective employee's religious observance or practice without undue hardship on the conduct of the employer's business.

**Race:** Includes traits associated with race, including, but not limited to, hair texture and protective hairstyles such as braids, locks, and twists.

**Military Status:** A person's status on active duty in or status as a veteran of the armed forces of the U.S., status as a current member or veteran of any reserve component of the armed forces of the U.S., or status as a current member or veteran of the Illinois Army National Guard or Illinois Air National Guard.

**Unfavorable Military Discharge:** Discharges from the Armed Forces of the U.S, their Reserve components, or any National Guard or Naval Militia which are classified as RE-3 or the equivalent, but does not include those characterized as RE-4 or "Dishonorable".

**Work Authorization Status:** The status of being a person born outside of the United States, and not a U.S. Citizen, who is authorized by the federal government to work in the United States.

## Harassment Defined [775 ILCS 5/2-101]

Harassment means any unwelcome conduct on the basis of an individual's actual or perceived race, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, age, sex, marital status, order of protection status, disability, military status, sexual orientation, pregnancy, unfavorable discharge from military service, citizenship status or work authorization status that has the purpose or effect of substantially interfering with the individual's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment. For harassment, working environment is not limited to a physical location an employee is assigned to perform his or her duties.

Examples of conduct that could amount to harassment if based on a person's actual or perceived membership in one or more protected classes include:

- offensive jokes;
- slurs;
- epithets or name calling;
- physical assault(s);
- threats;
- intimidation, ridicule or mockery;
- insults or put-downs;
- offensive objects or pictures;

- deliberate touching, leaning over, or cornering;
- offensive looks or gestures; and/or
- letters, telephone calls, personal emails, texts, or other materials of an offensive nature.

#### Knowledge Check

At least twice a week, a coworker greets a Hispanic suite-mate with "Hola, Chica!" in an undeniably flirtatious and exaggerated manner to which the employee very meekly replies "Good morning" with an eye roll. Noting the exchange over the course of a few weeks, an uninvolved employee asks the suite-mate if the greeting is bothersome. The Hispanic employee shares that it is offensive and that after each greeting, it takes a while to calm down and regain focus to begin work.

#### Which of the following aspects contribute to a concern for harassment?

- A. Speaking in Spanish in an exaggerated manner to a Hispanic individual is singling them out by their national origin.
- B. The verbal and physical cues the Hispanic employee provides indicate they are not comfortable with the greeting.
- C. The behavior is interrupting the Hispanic employee's ability to conduct their regular work responsibilities.
- D. All of the above are correct.

The correct response is D, All of the above.

Explanation of the Answer: The repeated greeting is unwelcome conduct based on national origin. It is clear to coworkers the greeting is unwelcome, based on the eye-rolling that accompanies the response of the Hispanic employee. This type of unwanted behavior can contribute to an uncomfortable and offensive working environment and is impacting performance.

#### Sexual Harassment 5 ILCS 430/5-65(b)

Sexual harassment means any unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, or any conduct of a sexual nature when:

- 1. submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment;
- 2. submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment decisions affecting such individual; or
- such conduct has the purpose or effect of substantially interfering with an individual's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment. The phrase "working environment" is not limited to a physical location an employee is assigned to perform his or her duties and does not require an employment relationship.

Under the *Illinois Human Rights Act*, if the employer becomes aware of the harassing behavior and fails to take reasonable corrective measures, they will be held responsible for the sexually harassing or harassing behavior of a non-employee, non-managerial employee, or non-

supervisory employee. Sexual harassment of or by non-employees, such as contractors and consultants, is also prohibited.

#### Types of Sexual Harassment

Quid pro quo and hostile work environment are two types of sexual harassment. They are described as follows:

- Quid pro quo sexual harassment occurs when a manager or supervisor communicates to a subordinate that in order for them to receive a promotion, raise, preferred assignment, or other type of job benefit – or to avoid something negative like discipline or an unpleasant assignment – the subordinate must do something sexual in return.
- Hostile work environment sexual harassment occurs when unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, or any conduct of a sexual nature has the purpose or effect of substantially interfering with an individual's work performances or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment.

Sexual harassment is not limited to overt sexual advances and requests to engage in sexual acts. Examples of behavior that might be sexually harassing include:

- actual or attempted rape or sexual assault;
- pressure for sexual favors;
- deliberate touching, leaning over, or cornering;
- sexual looks or gestures;
- letters, telephone calls, personal e-mails, texts, or other materials of a sexual nature;
- pressure for dates;
- sexual teasing, jokes, remarks, or questions;
- reference to an adult as a "girl," "hunk,"
   "doll," "babe," or "honey";
- whistling at someone;
- sexual comments, innuendos, or stories;
- work discussions turning to sexual topics;
- sexual fantasies, preferences, or history being asked about;
- sexual comments about a person's clothing, anatomy, or looks;

- kissing sounds, howling, and smacking lips;
- talking about, telling lies, or spreading rumors about a person's personal sex life;
- neck and/or shoulder massage;
- touching an employee's clothing, hair, or body;
- hanging around a person uninvited;
- hugging or kissing;
- patting, stroking, or pinching;
- touching or rubbing oneself sexually in the presence of another person;
- standing close to or brushing up against a person;
- looking a person up and down;
- sexually suggestive posters, cartoons, websites, or magazines displayed in the workplace or shown to someone;
- playing sexually suggestive or graphic videos or music; and
- making sexual gestures with hands or through body movements

Sexual harassment is not just in person and can involve activities online or through electronic communications. Examples of behaviors that can constitute unwelcome sexual conduct include but are not limited to:

- requests/demands for sex;
- sexually graphic or inappropriate pictures;
- sexually graphic or inappropriate videos;
- sexually offensive language or comments;
- unwanted flirting;
- unwanted requests for dates; and
- cyber stalking

#### It Really Did Happen

In <u>OEIG Case No. 19-01177</u>, an Illinois Department of Corrections (IDOC) employee reported an incident of sexual misconduct by one of the inmates. In response to this report, upper management created a fictitious form where they asked the employee to document and illustrate the sexual misconduct. This form was then shared with other employees and members of management and was used to ridicule and harass the employee who had reported the initial misconduct. Following the widespread dissemination of this fictitious form, the reporting employee was harassed with anti-gay slurs, prank calls at work, graffiti with sexual connotations, and a co-worker even pressed their body up against the employee. The harassment was repeatedly reported to management and administration. The employee reported harassment based on perceived sexual orientation and the harassment continued. The employee continually requested transfers to other facilities based on hardship, but the requests were denied, and the employee ultimately left the agency.

The investigation revealed management had engaged in conduct unbecoming of IDOC supervisors. The employee was subjected to a hostile work environment where management did not take appropriate action to resolve the issues and that management had also committed misfeasance by failing to investigate the harassment complaints. Several of the employees involved were disciplined with hefty suspensions and some were dismissed from their positions.

#### **Unlawful Discrimination**

Unlawful discrimination is discrimination against a person because of his or her actual or perceived:

- race
- color
- religion
- national origin
- ancestry
- age
- sex
- marital status
- order of protection status

- disability
- military status
- sexual orientation
- pregnancy
- unfavorable discharge from military service
- work authorization status
- Citizenship status

Definitions as provided within the *Illinois Human Rights Act* at 775 ILCS 5/1-103 and **are listed** in detail in the Harassment and Discrimination header at the start of this section.

Conduct may amount to unlawful discrimination if, based on a person's actual or perceived membership in one or more of the protected classes outlined previously, an employer takes action involving:

- recruitment
- hiring
- promotion
- demotion
- selection for training or apprenticeship

- renewal of employment
- discharge
- discipline
- tenure of terms
- privileges
- other conditions of employment

The Illinois Human Rights Act also prohibits other discriminatory acts in employment, including:

- prohibiting employees from speaking their native language, when unrelated to work duties;
- certain immigration-related practices. For example, it is a civil rights violation for an employer to use more or different documents than are required under certain federal laws or to refuse to honor documents that on their face appear to be genuine;
- imposing conditions that would require an employee to violate a sincerely-held religious practice. For example, not allowing an employee to wear religious clothing or accessories in the workplace;
- failing to offer employees reasonable accommodations related to pregnancy or childbirth; and
- discrimination based on age in training and apprenticeship programs.

Unlawful discrimination occurs when an employer takes a discriminatory employment action because of an applicant's or employee's actual or perceived membership in one of the protected classes above. However, it does not prevent an employer from taking employment action for another reason unrelated to an applicant's or employee's membership in a protected class.

#### Knowledge Check

A search committee member was reviewing a pool of applicants for an open position in the unit and making three piles of resumes. When asked by another member of the search committee, what the three piles represented, the employee indicated one was for favorable applicants, one was for applicants who did not meet the criteria for the position, and the third was for applicants who would be difficult to interview. Interested in the response, the committee member pressed on, seeking further clarification as to why the third group would be difficult to interview. The employee then explained that based on the applicant names, they were likely ESL (English as a Second Language).

# Could this practice of separating applications based on possible race or language be considered employment discrimination?

- A. Yes, this behavior of separating potential applicants based on perceived race or national origin may be considered discriminatory.
- B. No, unless the employment decisions are made based on the perceived race or national origin of an employee, they would not be considered discriminatory.

The correct answer is A, Yes.

Explanation of the Answer: Any employment actions taken to segregate applicants based on their perceived race or national origin may be discriminatory and a violation of the Illinois Human Rights Act.

## **Reporting Sexual Harassment, Harassment, and/or Discrimination**

Any employee who witnesses, is subjected to, or becomes aware of sexual harassment, harassment, and/or discrimination should immediately report the incident. That report can be made to the employee's supervisor, university Ethics Officer, the OEIG, and/or the Illinois Department of Human Rights (IDHR).

Earlier in this training, you were provided with information regarding the OEIG and how to contact their office. "Harassment" and "unlawful discrimination" are not specific violations of the *Ethics Act*, regardless, the OEIG does investigate those allegations, along with sexual harassment, which is an Ethics Act violation. As mentioned previously, the OEIG can be reached via:

- toll-free hotline at 866-814-1113,
- the OEIG website,
- a telecommunications device for the deaf at 888-261-2734, or
- mailing a completed complaint form to: Office of Executive Inspector General for the Agencies of the Illinois Governor, Attention Complaint Division, 69 West Washington Street, Suite 3400, Chicago, IL 60602

Remember, as discussed earlier, you may always contact your university Ethics Officer at <u>NIUEthicsOfficer@niu.edu</u> to report a concern.

If you choose to make a report to your supervisor, your supervisor may have an obligation to inform the university's Title IX Coordinator.

Information about how to make a report of misconduct to the OEIG and your university Ethics Officer, which would include sexual harassment, harassment, and discrimination, is detailed in

Part I of this training. The OEIG maintains the confidentiality of the identity of all complainants, unless the individual consents to the disclosure or the law otherwise requires the disclosure of their name. (5 ILCS 430/20-90.)

The IDHR is a state agency that administers the *Illinois Human Rights Act*. Individuals can report an allegation of sexual harassment, harassment, and/or discrimination to the IDHR by filing a charge within 300 days of the alleged incident. The <u>IDHR website</u> provides additional information about harassment and discrimination, filing a charge, the process for investigating and resolving an allegation, and other frequently asked questions. Filing a charge with IDHR is not a confidential process.

The IDHR operates a helpline for reporting sexual harassment and discrimination. The helpline number is 1-877-236-7703. All communication submitted to the IDHR through the helpline, including by Internet, is confidential and exempt from disclosure under the *Freedom of Information Act*. You may access the <u>Complainant Information Sheet</u> obtained on the IDHR website. It requires detailed information, including contact information, employer information, and the most recent date of the alleged conduct.

A person filing a charge may also provide witness information and copies of relevant

documents. If you prefer to file a complaint in person, offices are available as follows:

#### Chicago

555 West Monroe Street Suite 700 Chicago, IL 60661 312-814-6200 866-740-3953 (TTY)

#### Springfield

524 S. 2<sup>nd</sup> Street Suite 300 Springfield, IL 62701 217-785-5100 866-740-3953 (TTY)

#### Marion

2309 W. Main St. Marion, IL 62959 618-993-7463 866-740-3953 (TTY)

#### **Knowledge Check**

In the prior scenario regarding the coworker greeting their suite-mate with "Hola, Chica!" what options are available to report their concerns?

- A. The concern could be reported to the university office designated to address matters of access and equity.
- B. The OEIG could be contacted.
- C. A complaint could be filed with IDHR.
- D. All of the above.

The correct answer is D, All of the above.

Explanation of the Answer: Employees who have concerns related to harassment should report their concerns internally to the university office designated to address matters of access and equity, or externally to the OEIG or the IDHR.

## **Whistleblower Protection**

In addition to the <u>Ethics Act (5 ILCS 430/15)</u>, the <u>Whistleblower Act (740 ILCS 174)</u>, <u>Executive</u> <u>Order 16-04</u>, and university policy, the <u>Illinois Human Rights Act [775 ILCS 5/6-101(A)]</u> also protects employees who, in good faith, report or threaten to report an act or omission they believe to be a violation of law, policy, or procedure.

## Retaliation

Under the Whistleblower Act (740 ILCS 174/15), it is generally unlawful for any employer to retaliate or threaten retaliation for an employee's disclosure of information to a government or law enforcement agency if the employee has reasonable cause to believe that the information discloses a violation of a state or federal law, rule, or regulation.

The *Illinois Human Rights Act* provides it is a civil rights violation to retaliate against a person who opposes that which they reasonably and in good faith believe to be unlawful discrimination or sexual harassment [775 ILCS 5/6-101(A)].

Under the *Ethics Act*, "**retaliatory action**" means reprimand, discharge, suspension, demotion, denial of promotion or transfer, or change in the terms or conditions of employment of an employee that occurs in retaliation for an employee's involvement in the protected activities outlined above. 5 ILCS 430/15-5. Please refer to Part 1 for further discussion about retaliation and employee protections.

## **Penalties**

There are serious consequences for engaging in unlawful discrimination, sexual harassment, and harassment, which may include being disciplined or terminated for violating the law or agency policies. Sexual harassment, harassment and unlawful discrimination can also be punishable with fines or penalties imposed by a state or federal agency or court. Any person who violates the *Ethics Act's* prohibition on sexual harassment may be fined up to \$5,000 per offense by the EEC.

Engaging in sexual harassment, harassment, unlawful discrimination, and/or retaliation can subject an individual to proceedings before the Illinois Human Rights Commission or state or federal courts. For example, individuals can file a state or federal charge against the person or entity and if they prevail, they may be entitled to one or more of the following remedies:

- Actual damages for injury or loss, including emotional damages
- Backpay
- Obtaining a cease and desist order
- Hiring
- Reinstatement

• Promotion

- Attorneys' fees and costs
- Fringe benefits
- Prejudgment interest

Any person who intentionally makes a false report to the OEIG, EEC, or to certain law enforcement agencies or officials is guilty of a misdemeanor, and the EEC may levy a fine of up to \$5,000 for intentionally obstructing or interfering with an OEIG investigation, or making a false, frivolous, or bad faith allegation of harassment, discrimination, or sexual harassment.

If you have any questions or concerns, you can always contact your university Ethics Officer.

## Part 3: Sexual Misconduct Awareness

This section of the training will discuss the university's *Sexual Misconduct Policy and Complaint Procedures*, which prohibits employees and students from engaging in sexual misconduct, details the reporting process that those subjected to sexual misconduct can follow, and outlines employees' reporting obligations related to disclosures of sexual misconduct. Additionally, this section will discuss consent, what it means to be an active bystander, and safety strategies.

#### Consent

Sexual misconduct occurs when consent is not given. Getting consent to engage in sexual activity of any kind is critical and communication is key. Consent is a clear, informed, voluntary and a freely given agreement to knowingly engage in sexual activity. Consent must be mutually understood by words or through actions.

Consent is active and cannot be based on the absence of an affirmative statement or act of denial. Silence or lack of resistance does not constitute consent. Don't assume because someone doesn't explicitly say "no" that consent has been given.

A person cannot consent to sexual activity if that person is unable to understand the nature of the activity or give knowing consent due to circumstances, including situations where the person is incapacitated due to drugs and/or alcohol, asleep, underage, or has a disability that renders them incapacitated.

Consent cannot be forced or coerced through threats, intimidation or fraud. It also cannot be inferred by a person's manner of dress.

Any prior consensual act or encounter that has occurred does not mean there is consent now. Rather, communication must occur each and every time to know if the sexual activity is consensual. This communication is essential both before and throughout the sexual activity because consent can be withdrawn at any time. A person's consent to engage in sexual activity with one person also does not constitute consent to engage in sexual activity with another person.

If the person who is seeking consent is under the influence of drugs and/or alcohol, it is still their responsibility to seek and receive consent. Incapacitation can be a tricky concept to understand. Generally, an incapacitated individual is incapable of recognizing what is occurring and is not able to recognize the nature of sexual activity or the extent of a sexual situation. Some ways in which a person can be incapacitated as a result of alcohol and/or drug use may include a lack of control over physical movements, a lack of awareness of circumstances or surroundings, or the inability to communicate for any reason, for example. The individual may experience a blackout state in which they appear to be giving consent but they do not actually have conscious awareness or the ability to consent. When the voluntary or involuntary use of

drugs or alcohol is present, it is important to recognize and understand your partner's wishes and desires. Always communicate and never assume.

## **Prohibited Conduct**

Now that we have an understanding of consent, let's talk about conduct that is prohibited by university policy. This includes domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, stalking, gender harassment and sexual harassment. We will go further in-depth as to their definitions.

#### **Domestic Violence**

Domestic Violence is a felony or misdemeanor crime of violence committed:

- By a current or former spouse or intimate partner of the victim;
- By a person with whom the victim shares a child in common;
- By a person who is cohabitating with, or has cohabitated with, the victim as a former or current spouse or intimate partner;
- By a person similarly situated to a spouse of the victim under the domestic or family violence laws of the State of Illinois; or
- By any other person against an adult or youth victim who is protected from that person's acts under the domestic or family violence laws of the State of Illinois.

For example, if a person grabs and pulls the hair of their significant other, who they live with, that would be considered domestic violence.

It's important to note that domestic violence and dating violence (which we will discuss next) are not the same, despite some of the similarities centering around violent acts committed against a person. Domestic violence occurs between people in formal, on-the-record and mutually agreed upon relationships. Let's take a look next at what dating violence is and might look like in comparison.

#### **Dating Violence**

Dating Violence is violence committed by a person who is or has been in a social relationship of a romantic or intimate nature with the victim. The existence of a relationship is determined by considering the length of the relationship, the type of relationship, and the frequency of interaction between the persons involved in the relationship. Dating violence includes, but is not limited to, sexual or physical abuse or the threat of such abuse.

For example, if a person slaps or pushes another person that they have gone on multiple dates with during an argument that would be considered dating violence.

However, dating violence does not include acts covered under the definition of domestic violence. Rather, dating violence might occur between people that occasionally have intimate relations or are in a new relationship that is informal in nature where perhaps one party is

unclear about the status of their relationship. In comparison, domestic violence occurs between individuals in a formally recognized and mutually agreed upon relationship.

These two are easy to confuse, but the takeaway here is if there are any signs or threats of sexual or physical abuse, we want to recognize those signs and take action to help the person being abused. Later in this training document we will learn about ways to help, including reporting options, confidential resources for support and about a technique that allows us to be active bystanders.

#### Sexual Assault

Sexual assault is defined as any sexual act directed against another person, without consent, including instances where the person is incapable of giving consent. Sexual assault includes penetration without consent, and it also includes touching of private body parts (groin, breast, buttocks) without consent.

The following are specifics acts of sexual assault:

- Rape—Penetration, no matter how slight, of the vagina or anus with any body part or object, or oral penetration by a sex organ of another person, without the consent of the victim.
- Fondling—The touching of the private body parts of another person (buttocks, anus, groin, breasts) for the purpose of sexual gratification, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent because of their age or because of their temporary or permanent mental incapacity.
- Incest— Sexual intercourse between persons who are related to each other within the degrees wherein marriage is prohibited by Illinois law.
- Statutory rape Sexual intercourse with a person who is under the statutory age of consent (in Illinois this age is 17).

For example, it is a form of sexual assault (fondling) if an employee took a person's hand and forced them to touch their genitals. Additionally, it is a form of sexual assault (rape) if someone penetrated another individual without their consent.

#### Stalking

Engaging in a course of conduct directed at a specific person (on the basis of their sex) that would cause that reasonable person to fear for their safety or the safety of others or to suffer substantial emotional distress is stalking.

A course of conduct means two or more acts in which a person directly, indirectly or through third parties follows, monitors, observes, surveils, threatens, communicates to or about a person, or interferes with another's personal property. Substantial emotion distress means significant mental suffering or anguish that may, but does not necessarily, require medical or other professional treatment or counseling. It is important to note that it is irrelevant whether or not the person actually sought or received counseling or medical attention as a result of stalking.

As an example, an employee recently broke up with their partner and that partner has sent the employee repeated angry and threatening texts since the breakup. The partner then shows up without warning to the employee's workplace upset and wanting to talk to the employee. The partner is asked to leave, but then waits by the employee's car until they are off work. These actions have resulted in the employee feeling scared that their partner will continue to show up at their work or even other places they regularly go. This could be considered stalking.

#### **Knowledge Check**

Consent is...

- A. Able to be given when a person is incapacitated.
- B. Clear, informed, voluntary, and a freely given agreement to knowingly engage in sexual activity.
- C. Based on previous consensual activity with a person.
- D. Not able to be withdrawn once sexual activity has already begun.

The correct answer is B. Consent is a clear, informed, voluntary and freely given agreement to knowingly engaged in sexual activity. It cannot be given when a person is incapacitated and cannot be based on previous consensual activity. Additionally, consent IS able to be withdrawn at any time.

#### **Gender Harassment**

Unwelcome conduct based on gender that is determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive and objectively offensive that is effectively denies a person equal access to the university's education or activity is gender harassment.

The definition of gender includes gender, gender identity, and gender expression.

An example of gender harassment is denying access to the restroom of choice based off gender presentation despite opposing gender identification.

#### Sexual Harassment

In Part 2: Harassment and Discrimination Prevention, we discussed sexual harassment as it is defined in the Illinois Human Rights Act. In this section we are discussing it as it is defined in the university's Sexual Misconduct Policy. There are two types of sexual harassment to be aware of and that fall under the Sexual Misconduct Policy. First is quid pro quo, which is more commonly known as "this for that" and occurs when an employee conditions the provision of university aid, benefit or service on an individual's participation in unwelcome sexual conduct. © Copyright 2024 – the Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois An example would be if a supervisor agrees to approve a subordinate's vacation only if that employee agrees to go on a romantic date with them. The definition of quid pro quo harassment is substantially similar to the definition found in the earlier section.

The second type of sexual harassment is denial of equal access which occurs when there is unwelcome conduct on the basis of sex that is determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive, and objectively offensive that it effectively denies a person equal access to the university's education program or activity. As an example, if on multiple occasions your coworker sends you pornographic videos while virtually meeting, which causes you to avoid meeting that person, this would be sexual harassment denial of equal access.

This definition of sexual harassment is different than the one found in the earlier section and within the Illinois Human Rights Act. For the Sexual Misconduct Policy to apply, the conduct must be severe, pervasive <u>and</u> objectively offensive. All three elements must be present. The earlier definition found in the earlier section and within the Illinois Human Rights Act does not require all three elements to be present to satisfy a claim. Rather, the conduct must be severe <u>or</u> pervasive.

A key thing to know here also is that the effect of the action as perceived by the victim is what constitutes sexual harassment, not the intent of the alleged offender.

Some examples of sexual harassment would be:

- Pressuring a person for dates
- Sexual teasing, jokes, or questions
- Repeatedly giving neck or shoulder massages to another person

Sexual harassment could be visual, for example showing someone a sexually explicit picture from a phone or in person when they do not want to see it or have not asked to see it. It could be verbal, such as making sexually derogatory comments. Lastly, it could be physical in nature, for instance touching someone in a sexual manner without their consent.

## **Responsible Employee Reporting Obligations**

At NIU all employees of the university, unless deemed confidential, are considered "responsible employees." This means that you are required to report actual or suspected incidents of sexual misconduct to the Title IX Coordinator. This requirement is in addition to your duty to report misconduct to the ethics officer or OEIG. Responsible employees include faculty members, administrators, staff, and student employees, just to name a few.

Those who are deemed confidential employees include people who are employed within offices that have been recognized by the university as confidential such as Counseling and Consultation Services, Employee Well-being, the Office of the Ombudsperson, and Northwestern Medicine Student Health Services. If you are unsure whether you and/or your office is confidential, contact the Title IX coordinator to find out.

Reports must be made regardless of what form of disclosure is made. For example, a student may come up to you as a professor and disclose an incident of dating violence that they have been subjected to, which does requires a report. Additionally, a staff member may send you an email indicating that they cannot come to work because they are being stalked and afraid to leave their house. Similarly, this requires a report. Lastly, when using the terms actual or suspected, the disclosures do not need to be verified. For example, before making the report, do not ask the reporting party for a police report or other way to identify that the harm actually occurred.

This reporting obligation is in addition to the Department of Children and Family Services child abuse and neglect reporting requirement, which is also discussed during onboarding. More information about this reporting obligation is found on the Ethics and Compliance Office's website.

## **Reporting Sexual Misconduct**

#### Reporting as a Responsible Employee

As a responsible employee, you are required to submit a report of actual or suspected sexual misconduct that you learn of to the Title IX Coordinator.

You can do this in the following ways:

- <u>Online</u> –. Indicate you would like to file a "Sexual Misconduct Report."
- In-person located in the Ethics and Compliance Office in the Health Services building -- room 230.
- Phone Call (815) 753-5560.
- E-mail Emailing at <u>TitleIXCoordinator@niu.edu</u>.

Submitting a report as a responsible employee does not trigger the university's formal grievance procedures. The benefits of reporting, outside of it being a legal requirement, is ensuring that the victim is provided the following information:

- Their rights and options to address what they experienced.
- An explanation of the university's formal grievance procedures for sexual misconduct.
- Options for, available assistance in, and how to request changes to academic, living, transportation, and working situations or protective measures. These are referred to as supportive measures. Supportive measures are provided when reasonably available, and regardless of whether the victim chooses to report the matter to police or file a complaint with the university.
- Existing counseling, health, mental health, victim advocacy, legal assistance, visa and immigration assistance, student financial aid, and other services available for victims, both within the institution and in the community.

#### Reporting as a Victim

The individual that has been subjected to sexual misconduct, the victim, has the right to file a formal sexual misconduct complaint. The formal complaint will trigger the university's formal grievance process, which is discussed below. A formal complaint may be filed using one of the following options:

- Online <u>go.niu.edu/file-misconduct</u>. Indicate you would like to file a "Formal Sexual Misconduct Complaint."
- Contact the Title IX Coordinator in-person, over the phone, or via email or mail to discuss what happened.

In addition to filing a complaint with the Title IX Coordinator, you may also file a report of sexual misconduct with the NIU Police. They are located at the front of the Health Services building on campus and the Confidential Advisor can assist you in speaking with them. If in immediate danger, call 911. You may also call the non-emergency line at 815-753-1212. Anyone can walk into the NIU police station and ask to speak to an officer. The NIU Police Department can provide information about other resources available on and off campus. The officers there are trained to support students and employees in any way they can.

You are not required to file one of these reports when you have experienced sexual misconduct. It is up to you whether or not to file a report, and which reports you want to file.

If you have experienced sexual misconduct, it is important preserve physical evidence, because it may assist in proving that the misconduct occurred, or it may be helpful in obtaining an order of protection. If possible, don't bathe, wash your hands, use the restroom, drink, smoke, change clothes or brush your teeth after an assault.

You may also obtain an order of protection or no contact order issued by a State civil or criminal court. For more information on this, contact the university's Confidential Advisor or Safe Passage. If you receive one of these orders, provide a copy of it to the NIU Department of Police and Public Safety. You may also be able to obtain a campus no contact order. For more information, contact the Title IX Coordinator.

#### Knowledge Check

Which of the following is false:

- A. Responsible employees are required to report sexual misconduct.
- B. Denying an employee a raise or promotion unless they engage in sexual activity is considered sexual harassment quid pro quo.
- C. Reports of sexual misconduct should only be submitted if you are a witness to the misconduct or if you have proof the incident occurred.
- D. Making a report of sexual misconduct as a responsible employee does not automatically trigger an investigation.

The correct answer is C. Reports of sexual misconduct are required to be submitted if you are a witness to the misconduct, learn of it from the victim, or if another student or employee tells you about it, regardless of their level of involvement. Evidence that the incident occurred should <u>not</u> be asked for and is not a factor when deciding whether or not to report sexual misconduct. Report any and all actual or suspected incidents of sexual misconduct to the Title IX Coordinator.

## **University Procedures for Sexual Misconduct Complaints**

If you have been subjected to sexual misconduct, you have the right to file a formal complaint with the university, as discussed above. If a complaint is filed:

- The university's formal grievance process will be initiated, which includes an
  investigation and hearing. The formal grievance process will be prompt, fair, and
  impartial. It will be conducted by individuals who receive annual training on sexual
  misconduct, how to conduct an investigation and hearing, and that protects the safety
  of victims and promotes accountability.
- Both you and the alleged offender will be notified in writing that the complaint was filed and an investigation has begun.
- Both you and the alleged offender may have an advisor of your choice present at any meeting or proceeding during the formal grievance process.
- An investigator will gather evidence and separately interview you, the alleged offender, and any witnesses.
- You and the alleged offender will both receive a report summarizing the evidence obtained during the investigation and will have an opportunity to respond to it.
- When the investigation is finished, a hearing will occur during which you and the alleged offender will be present, with an advisor, so that a hearing officer can make a determination of whether the alleged offender violated the university's <u>Sexual</u> <u>Misconduct Policy</u>.
- During the hearing, you and the alleged offender will be able to ask questions of each other and the witnesses regarding the incident, through your advisor.
- After the hearing, you and the alleged offender will receive simultaneous written notification with the hearing result and appeal process.

## Confidentiality

If you submit a report or complaint of sexual misconduct, the university will keep confidential the information contained within the report of complaint, including the identity of the reporting party, the victim, the accused, and any witnesses. There are limited situations in which information may need to be shared, such as when interviews take place, to protect the health and safety of students, or under an exception to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) or other laws.

If you receive supportive measures, the university will keep these confidential. However, to implement the assistance required, there may be times in which limited information is shared. For example, if an employee is requesting a no contact order to be issued against an alleged offender, that person would be provided with information as to why the no contact order is being issued and the name of the employee requesting the order.

When the university is required to complete publicly available recordkeeping, including for Clery Act reporting and disclosures, no identifying information about the victim or reporting person will be disclosed.

## **Confidential Resources**

There are a variety of confidential resources to know about and share with victims of sexual misconduct. A few are listed below.

- Employee Well-being confidential assistance to employees and their families including counseling services. Contact them at (815) 753-9191 or at employeewellbeing@niu.edu.
- The Ombudsperson confidential, non-judgmental and impartial perspectives to assist employees with navigating university systems and resources. Contact them at (815) 753-1414 or at ombuds@niu.edu
- Counseling and Consultation Services comprehensive, confidential and comprehensive mental health supports and services for students at NIU. Contact them at (815) 753-1206.
- Safe Passage DeKalb county's domestic violence and sexual assault crisis center collaborates with NIU to provide free and confidential services to students, faculty, staff and community members including counseling and advocacy. Contact them at (815) 756-5228.
- Confidential Advisor individual on-campus that can confidentially discuss a victim's rights and options. Contact them through the Center for Student Assistance at (815)753-8300.

## Retaliation

In addition to the retaliation provisions discussed in earlier sections, NIU prohibits retaliation in regards to sexual misconduct. Retaliation is taking an adverse action against someone for participating in a protected activity.

Protected activities may include but are not limited to:

- Making a charge, filing a complaint, testifying, assisting, or participating in an investigation, proceeding, or hearing.
- Participating in a sexual misconduct complaint process, reporting discrimination, harassment or bias.

An adverse action is something that would dissuade a reasonable person from engaging in a protected activity including, but not limited to, making a report and participating in an investigation.

Adverse actions/acts of retaliation include but are not limited to:

- Threats, reprimands, intimidation, or harassment.
- Discharge, suspension, or demotion.
- Denial of probation or transfer or change in terms or conditions of employment.
- Dismissal from a program.
- Referral to a disciplinary body of the university.

Refusing to give a positive letter of recommendation or denying access to opportunities for academic growth because that student filed a sexual misconduct complaint, for example, is retaliation. Also, refusing to promote a subordinate or give an approved pay raise because that employee reported harassment, for example, is retaliation.

Employees are encouraged to report all acts of suspected retaliation. Reports of retaliation may be made online using the <u>Retaliation Complaint</u> form.

## **Active Bystander Intervention**

Active bystander intervention is a safe and effective way to interrupt and prevent harmful behaviors of others. Active bystanders are people who witness a situation and say or do something to safely intervene, disrupt or prevent a harmful situation. We each have the opportunity to positively impact our workplace culture and ultimately the climate we all work within. This section will discuss active bystander intervention strategies that we can all use when we are witnesses to sexual misconduct, harassment, or discrimination.

#### The Three D's of Active Bystander

An active bystander can take on one or more of the following roles. These are known as the three D's of active bystander intervention.

Director. The Director directly intervenes or addresses the inappropriate behavior. Saying things like "I feel uncomfortable when you make comments about my appearance" or simply telling the person to "please stop" is a way to address the problem.

Distractor. The Distractor draws attention away from the negative situation. A distractor could say, "Hey, I need your help with something. Would you come here for a sec?" or they may ask an off-topic question like "Do you know what time the event starts tonight?" and then guide the person away. These are ways to redirect the person's attention.

Delegator. The Delegator gets help from a colleague or, if it is an emergency, calls 911. This is the power in numbers technique. Delegator skills are also helpful when your personal safety is in question or other barriers pop up for you.

Everyone usually has one technique that sticks out to you as your favorite or go to, but your decision about which to use will likely vary depending on the situation and who is involved. For example, if you know the people you may feel more comfortable being the Director. Whereas, if you don't know the people at all or very well, you may feel more comfortable being a Distractor. There are times when you may also choose to use more than one technique. For example, you may use a distraction technique in the moment and then later talk with another witness about reporting the incident to your supervisor.

The thing about harmful incidents is they often happen when we are not expecting them to happen, so we have a small amount of time to decide what to do. That's why it's important to take some time now to think about intervention readiness so that we can prepare our response for various harmful incidents we may witness in the future. Reflect on which of the three D's you may utilize, considering contextual factors such as familiarity of the individuals involved or personal safety in the moment, for example. The important thing to remember is that doing nothing is doing something - it's condoning the negative behavior. We can all do something helpful when we see, hear or become aware of a negative situation. Think now about how you can use the three D's of active bystander intervention to disrupt or prevent harm of others.

## **Safety Strategies**

Safety strategies mean options designed to decrease perpetration and bystander inaction. It also empowers victims to promote safety and helps individuals and communities address conditions where there is the potential for violence. Recognizing that only abusers are responsible for their actions, the following are some strategies to promote safety and decrease perpetration in the Huskie community:

- Listening carefully to the other person's intentions and boundaries can help clarify and set mutual expectations. Communication is critical and expressing your intentions and boundaries clearly and early on can be helpful.
- Pay attention to your own and other's level of alcohol or drug consumption and a person's ability to give or not give consent. If a friend seems out of it, is way too drunk or is acting out of character, get them to a safe place immediately.
- Program emergency numbers into your phone so you can contact help quickly. Label someone as ICE (In Case of Emergency) in your cell phone to enable emergency services to contact that person in the event of an emergency.
- Let a friend or family member know where you are, who you are with, where you are going, and when you will return. Meet new contacts in public spaces.
- Sign up for NIU Safety Notifications at <u>niu.edu/emergencyinfo/register</u>.

#### **Knowledge Check**

Which of the following is true:

- A. An employee may not be retaliated against for participating in an investigation.
- B. You can use more than one active bystander strategy.
- C. Being demoted is an adverse action.
- D. An active bystander who takes action as a distractor might ask an unrelated question to divert attention from a negative situation that is happening.
- E. All of the above are true.

The correct answer is E, all of the above. Retaliation for participating in an investigation or for reporting, for that matter, is prohibited at NIU. There is always something you can do as an active bystander to disrupt, intervene or prevent harm. Choosing to use one or more of the three D's of active bystander intervention ensures negative behaviors are not condoned and helps shift cultural norms to support environments where we all can thrive.

Do your part to contribute to a positive workplace culture by using the active bystander intervention techniques, reporting misbehavior, keeping emergency and other resource information readily available and asking questions that may have arisen as you reviewed the policies contained within this training. If you are interested in opportunities to engage further in prevention work, please contact <u>Prevention Education and Outreach</u>.

## **Thank You for Your Completion!**

Thank you for completing the 2024 New Hire Ethics, Harassment and Discrimination Prevention, and Sexual Misconduct Awareness Training as required by the *Ethics Act* and *Clery Act*. It is important you keep in mind the concepts learned today to help you not only stay compliant with state and federal laws and university policies, but also to do your part in promoting a work environment that is free of fraud, waste, abuse, harassment, and other undesirable and damaging behaviors.

Please note that continued employment will require you to complete ethics training and harassment and discrimination prevention trainings each calendar year. The university Ethics Officer will inform you of the required completion dates.

If you have any questions or concerns regarding the *Ethics Act*, please contact the University Ethics and Compliance Office via email at NIUEthicsOfficer@niu.edu or call 815-753-5560.

Remember: Inspiring integrity at Northern Illinois University requires each and every employee's dedication. Please do your part by reporting fraud, waste, abuse, mismanagement, misconduct, conflicts of interest, lack of compliance, or other violations of federal law, state law, contractual agreements, or University policy.

To record your completion, please complete the Verification Form found at the following website: <u>https://fs19.formsite.com/niuform/ethics-verification/index.html</u>.